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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 15th December 2009, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs S Merrikin (Mayor)



Mr   D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)

Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   C Elsmore




Mr   C Howell



Mr   P Kay





Mr   C Lusty




Mrs H Lusty




Mrs J Morgan



Mr   R Phelps
Also Present:

District Councillors


Denis Riley
County Councillor


Terry Hale

Gloucestershire Constabulary
Inspector Thorley
PUBLIC FORUM

As no members of the public were present, the Public Forum closed at 7.02pm.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Hughes, Thorne, Weston and District Councillor Bensted.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.
151.  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 24th November 2009 be accepted and signed by the Mayor.
Proposed:  Cllr Howell



Seconded:  Cllr Phelps

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

152.  MATTERS ARISING

Item 137:
The Clerk reported that she was in the process of ordering the new blocks to replace the tiles at Mushet Walk.  It was planned that the work would be carried out as soon as the weather permitted.
153.  POLICE REPORT

Inspector Thorley reported that there had been a good improvement in crime figures for the Forest of Dean compared with the same month last year with a 21% reduction in offences.  The situation for Coleford was better still with a 32% reduction.
Cllr C Lusty said that there was a problem with vehicles without lights, especially push bikes, after dark.  Insp. Thorley said that this was an on-going issue, particularly at this time of year.  The Police had just conducted an operation to try to educate cyclists and had given away lights to anyone not displaying them.
Cllr. C Lusty said there were a number of locations in Coleford where traffic was routinely exceeding speed limits.  Insp. Thorley said that he would make a bid for resources to carry out speed checks and asked for details of the locations where they would be best deployed.

The Clerk said that the Council was very pleased with the relationship that had been established with PC Julie Evans and was grateful for her work in the community.

The Mayor thanked Inspector Thorley for attending the meeting.

154.  APPOINTMENT TO PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE
It was proposed that Cllr Elsmore should be appointed to the Public Safety Committee.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Howell

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

155.  ANNUAL ACCOUNTS 2008-09
Members noted the Annual Accounts for 2008-09 and the governance statement and it was proposed that they be accepted,
Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

156.  CHRISTMAS DONATIONS
The Clerk reported that no requests had been received this year for donations towards Christmas functions for the elderly.  It was agreed that no action should be taken.
157.  CHRISTMAS OFFICE CLOSURE
It was proposed that the Town Council Office should close in line with the Forest of Dean District Council over the Christmas/New Year period, i.e. from the end of business on Thursday 24th December 2009 and reopening on Monday 4th January 2010. 

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Kay

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

158.  AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the arrangements being made for the Family Fun Day event on 25th July 2010.  It was agreed that suitable supervision would be organised for the bouncy castle to minimise the risk of accidents.  
159.  HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE
Cllr Elsmore reported that work on the replacement of gas pipes in Coleford had now been completed.  Resurfacing work at Coleford crossroads would take place on three successive weekends commencing on 10th January 2010.
The Mayor said that she was disappointed with the standard of repairs to potholes in the town.  It was agreed that this was a problem caused by the current repair policy and this should be brought to the attention of Neil Maxfield.
Cllr Howell disagreed that the drains were clear at Coalway Cross as the road surface flooded regularly.  It was agreed that this matter should be referred back to the Highways Department.  Cllr Hale also agreed to take this up with the County Council.
160.  PLANNING COMMITTEE
The decisions of the Planning Committee were noted.
161 MEMBER’S REPORTS

The Mayor reported that despite being told at a neighbourhood Panel Meeting that funding was available for a Youth Shelter at the new Community Centre, there now seemed to be some doubt and strings appeared to be attached.  It was agreed that the Council should respond by letter to the various emails received, stressing the case for the Youth Shelter.

The Mayor said she had attended a number of successful events on behalf of the Council:

8th December, Royal British Legion Party
10th December, Lakers School Carol Service
12th December, Remembrance Service at the Crematorium
12th December, Friends of Forest of Dean Area Bands
13th December, Forest of Dean Brass Christmas Concert

Cllr Atherley said he had attended the following events:

2nd December, PCCM meeting at Bream
6th December, Attended 3 Counties Cancer Network Board Meeting.

12th December, Lydbrook Band Concert at Forest Theatre
13th December, Wyesham Carol Service
Cllr Howell said he had attended a Forest of Dean Standards Committee meeting on 7th December, a Standards newsletter would be issued in January.  On 15th December he had carried out an Internal Audit at the Town Council and there had been nothing to report.

Cllr H Lusty said she had attended the St. John’s School play.

Cllr Elsmore said he had attended the Area Health Care meeting and he invited Councillors to let him have any written questions so that they could be presented in time for the next meeting.

Cllr Morgan said she had attended a Coleford partnership meeting and was concerned to discover that funding may end for dial-a-ride for those attending Dr. Charley’s at the Coleford Community Centre.

Cllr Kay said he had attended the election of the new Forest Verderer at Gloucestershire County Council on 1st December.  He had also attended the PCC meeting on 2nd December and jointly carried out the Internal Audit on 15th December with Cllr Howell.

Cllr Phelps said he had also attended the of the Verderer election.
The Clerk reported that she had attended a meeting at the District Council with other Forest Town Clerks.  She said that the tenders have been received for the rebuilding of the toilets and should receive cabinet approval in January.  Once the old Community Centre is demolished, the District Council will look at the site as a possibility for car parking and recycling bins.  The Clerk informed the District Council that lighting in the main town car park remained inadequate. The District Council offered to locate an information touch screen at the Town Council offices now that the Tourist Information centre has closed.  When asked by the District Council to name three major issues of contention the Clerk said promises that cannot be delivered, lack of proper consultation and a lack of responses to difficult letters.  The Clerk said that the other Forest Clerks were in general agreement with these points.  It was agreed that there would be further quarterly meetings.  Cllr Kay suggested that these meetings should be thrown open to all parish clerks.  It was agreed that the Clerk should raise this at the next meeting. 
162.  DISTRICT COUNCILLORS’ REPORTS
Cllr Riley said that the proposals for alcohol restrictions in Coleford would be going out for consultation soon.  Once agreed, the restrictions should come into effect by March 2010.
Cllr Hale said he felt that there should not be a problem in finding funding for the proposed youth shelter at the new Community Centre.  He also said that proposals were being put to the Government to extend concessionary fares to taxis to cover transport to events such as Dr. Charley’s.

163.  TO NOTE CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the correspondence received by the Council during the month of December 2009.
164.  PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments due during the month of December 2009 and it was proposed that they be approved. 

 
Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Phelps

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

165.  CASH PAYMENTS

Members noted the cash payments made during the month of November 2009 and it was proposed that they be approved.


Proposed:  Cllr Howell



Seconded:  Cllr Phelps

The proposal was accepted unanimously
166. MONTHLY RECEIPTS

 Members noted the monthly receipts for November 2009.
 167.  MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

Members noted the budget figures up to 1st December 2009.
The meeting closed at 8.20pm
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